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MERSHAM  &  SEVINGTON  PARISH  COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 17th September, 2012, in the Church Room, Mersham
PRESENT:  Mr. G. Fletcher (Chairman); Mr. M. Smithers; Mr. P. Turley; Mrs. M. Wells; Mr. S. Phelan; Mr. K. Stewart; Mr. R. Hansen; Mr. G. Murphy. For part of meeting: Cllr. P. Bartlett; Community Warden G. Kingston; Mr. F. Walker; Mrs. S. Mansell; Mr. A. Southern; Mr. C. Kibble; Ms A. Thompson; Ms J. Shaw; Mr. R. Terry; Mr. T. Warman.
1.
Apologies: Mrs. L. Sharp (resigned); Mrs. J. Oakley-Hills (another commitment); Cllr. J. Davey (working); PCSO M. Kimpson (unwell).
2.
Declarations of Cllrs’ interests regarding items on the agenda
There were no declarations of interest regarding items on the agenda. 
3.
Local Needs Housing  The Chairman welcomed Ms Jennifer Shaw, ABC’s Housing Strategy Manager, and Ms Alison Thompson from the English Rural Housing Association.  Ms Shaw said that the variation to the section106 agreement for Cheeseman’s Green had been signed and this includes a clause to allow a site at Bower Farm to be provided by the Church Commissioners for local needs housing at nil value in return for an equivalent reduction in affordable housing provision at Cheeseman’s Green.  However, there is a 10-year time restriction after which the agreement would lapse. They had come to the PC meeting to describe how the project could be taken forward and to answer any questions.
The last survey of local needs housing in Mersham & Sevington was in 2008.  A new survey will be required to make sure any housing built will meet the right needs.  The survey will be carried out by Action for Communities in Rural Kent, an independent organisation.  Mrs. Tessa O'Sullivan of ACRK will liaise with the PC about the timing and distribution of a survey questionnaire and covering letter from the PC.  Ms Shaw suggested that, rather than another full survey, this time it should be more directed and responses invited only from people needing  local needs housing.
Ms Thompson said that English Rural Housing only provides finance for affordable homes in small villages on exception sites which would not be given planning permission for open-market housing, because this land is much less expensive.  Planning consent is given subject to an S.106 agreement which stipulates the local connection criteria: at least 5 years residency; or close family living in the parish; or someone who has moved away and needs to return for family reasons; or someone who works in the parish.  The houses must remain affordable in perpetuity. There is no right to buy.  English Rural Housing would make the decision about who could rent the houses, but the PC would have to verify the local connection.  The rents would be as affordable as possible.  The Govt. has reduced its support so English Rural Housing has to borrow more money and buy back the loans through the rents.

Regarding affordable houses on other sites, Ms Shaw explained that open market sites for 15 houses or more have to have a proportion of affordable houses.  Cllr. Bartlett pointed out that the percentage required had fallen in one recent planning application and he queried whether the need for such houses in Ashford had fallen.  Ms Shaw said Ashford needed 450 affordable houses a year and there were 1500+ on the waiting list.  The need was always more than the supply.  The policy of selling council homes was queried.  Ms Shaw said that this was a previous Govt’s policy which was still in force and ABC had no power to prevent council house sales.

As part of the process, apart from the housing needs survey, there would have to be discussions with architects about the size and layout of housing, and a village consultation event.   ERH would like PC to confirm their continuing support for the project.  This would be put on the agenda for the next meeting.  The Chairman thanked Ms Shaw and Ms Thompson for coming to the meeting.
4.
      Public participation 
Mr. Tony Warman introduced himself.  He is a small-scale local developer and he and Mr. Terry had contacted the PC in the past about the possibility of support for a housing development in the field behind the Village Hall with access off Blind Lane.  The scheme put forward would include 5 open-market and 4 affordable houses plus some land to extend the Village Hall and its car park.  They were prepared to sign an S.106 agreement with similar stipulations to those for local needs housing for the renting of the affordable houses.
ABC had recently given an opinion on a pre-planning application for the scheme and had said that the proposal could not be supported mainly because the site is outside the confines of the village and residential development would not be permitted under Policy TRS2 of the Tenterden & Rural Sites DPD.
Cllr. Bartlett pointed out that building outside the village envelope is against ABC policy and would not be supported by the Planning Committee.  Approximately 6 villages in the Borough, including Mersham, had the benefit of a village envelope and more were keen to create one as this prevented the type of ribbon development which had happened in the past.  There was a great danger that if a site outside the village envelope was approved, this would open the flood gates to other developers, such as the Church Commissioners, who owned the land to the south of Blind Lane, and had been pushing to develop there ever since the Ashford Great Park proposals in the 1980s.  He felt that the PC should take a long-term view of what such a development would mean.

      
Mr. Walker spoke concerning the Afternoon Club’s booking of the Village Hall.  A nursery had been given permission to hire the VH every week day until 3.30.  This conflicted with the Afternoon Club’s booking once a month which had been from 2 p.m. There had been an offer for the Club to use The Forge at the Farrrier’s Arms free of charge and the last meeting had been held there but members had voted to return to the VH.  A compromise had eventually been negotiated with the nursery so that the Club could have the Hall from 2.30 p.m.   Mr. Walker felt that the VH Management Committee should have discussed and agreed the hire of the Hall by the nursery and he was concerned that copies of the Trust Deed had not been made available to members of the Management Committee although they were supposed to make a declaration concerning it when joining the Committee.  He also felt that parish organisations should have priority in booking the Hall.

Mrs. Mansell said that she had booked the Hall for an event and had gone to considerable expense to send out invitations and then been told that her booking had to be cancelled.
Mr. Southern said that he had apologised to Mrs. Mansell for the double booking.  He had approached the Afternoon Club with an alternative and then done his best to negotiate with the nursery so that the Afternoon Club could continue to use the Hall.  

MW was the PC’s representative on the VH Committee.  The next Management Committee meeting would be on 8.10.  The fact that a nursery was interested in booking the Hall on week days had been reported at the last VH meeting on 23.4. although the contract had not been finalised at that time.  The VH needed to make a profit to keep running.  There were normally very few bookings during the day and the Hall stood empty much of the time.  There were not as many bookings for one-off events, unlike many other halls.  The nursery would provide a regular income for the Hall and would also benefit local parents with young children.  

The Chairman emphasised that the PC are the Custodian Trustees of the Hall and as such had no powers to interfere with its management.  It was represented on the Committee as other user organisations had the right to be.  Any unresolved matters could be discussed at the next VH Committee meeting.
Mr. Kingston, the Community Warden, gave his report, which had also been e-mailed to Cllrs.  He said that it had been a fairly quiet summer and the incidence of crime was currently low in this part of the Borough.  However, there had been one metal theft reported.  The Dog Warden had patrolled the Millennium Green following a request from PCSO Kimpton.
5.
To approve minutes of the meeting held on 16th July  It was proposed by SP, seconded by PT and agreed that the minutes of the meeting on 16.7. should be approved as a true record.
6.
Matters arising   
(a)
Kent Code of Conduct  Mr. Mortimer had written with some minor corrections to the draft Code. He had also clarified some points concerning the DPI forms.  
7.
Correspondence   

(a)
Resignation  Mrs. Sharp had resigned by e-mail as a Cllr. for Sevington North.  A signed letter from her addressed to the Chairman was awaited.  This had to be received before a casual vacancy notice could be issued.  Cllrs. asked the Clerk to write to Mrs. Sharp and thank her for her work on behalf of the PC.
(b)
BT Kiosk, The Street  Re-painting and replacement of missing glass was requested by letter on 23.7. There had been no response.

(c)
Painting of Old Bakery   It was understood that a personal telephone call to Shepherd Neame had established that the Bakery was to be painted before the winter.
(d)
The ‘smell’  Complaints were still being made about the smell emanating from the drains near the Shop, despite the recent work by Southern Water.  The Clerk had contacted their Technical Services and was told that their contractors would investigate.
(e)
Glebelands parking  An anonymous letter had been received from a resident on 2.8. regarding parking in front of JPF entrance and pedestrians walking on road.  

(f)
Glebelands – trees overhanging bungalows A resident phoned the Clerk to complain that ABC were not taking action to deal with a long-standing problem of trees overhanging the gardens of two bungalows in Glebelands, which are Council properties.  The Clerk had e-mailed the ABC Officer who was dealing with the matter with a copy to Cllr. Bartlett on 4.8.  
(g)
Free salt bag  Kent Highways offer of a free bag of salt had been accepted.  MS kindly agreed to store this so that it could be used near the Chequer Tree Road/Colliers Hill junction as this can be dangerous in icy weather.  

(h)    
Smeeth PC had invited local PCs to a presentation on an online mapping tool on 8.8.  GM had attended and will report at the next meeting.

(i)
 Chilmington Green development   ABC has now received the outline planning application for a comprehensive mixed use development on land at Chilmington Green.  M & S had been invited to send representatives to a meeting about this on 10.10. when the application and the Area Action Plan process will be discussed.  Cllrs. felt that the development was not close enough to affect the parish directly and no-one wished to attend.
(j)
Consultation on payments by PCs  Information from KALC about the Dept. of Community & Local Government’s proposals to change the law to allow PCs and other Councils to use electronic payments instead of cheques had been circulated.  It will be some time before any changes are brought into law, but in any case, since the PC has comparatively few transactions each year, payment by cheque signed by two Councillors would still be the best method and more straightforward to monitor. 
(k)
Also received: ABC forward plan of key decisions to Nov; ABC Parish Forum agenda for meeting on 25.7; ABC consultation on draft tenancy strategy; KALC info. on Finance Conference; KALC Parish News 363; KALC comments on KCC Kent Lane Rental Scheme; KALC info. re Chairmanship Mentoring; KALC response to DEFRA consultation on improvements to the policy and legal framework for PROWs; Mersham Sports Club invitation to President’s supper; KALC minutes of Ashford Area meeting on 18.7 & agenda for meeting on 3.10; CPRE Field Work newsletter; CPRE Countryside Voice; KCPFA Autumn newsletter; ACRK notice of Annual Meeting on 13.9 & Rural News 120; KCC Community Transport Fund info; info. from Advice Partnership for East Kent; KCC info. on Community Transport Fund; invitation to Rural Housing Week event; CPRE Kent info. re conference on drought planning; Clerks & Councils Direct magazine; info. from QEII Fields in Trust; Kent Highways invitation to attend seminar on 10.10; ABC info. re Mayor’s dinner on 13.10; info. from ABC re 6-month closure of Ashford waste recycling centre.
8.
Finance  (a)
Monthly accounts (cheques paid since the last meeting)

1364  Mersham Village Fete, grant for Jubilee celebrations from KCC
300.00


1365  Mersham PCC, Church Room hire Jan-June
55.00


1366  Mr. B. Branson, July salary
97.89


1367  Mr. I. King, July salary
81.38


1368  Miss J. Mills, July salary (less tax); petty cash owing; tax refund from 2011/12
425.32


1369  Mr. P. Turley, cement & ballast for seat installation (VAT £20.14)
24.16


1370  KALC, fee for Dynamic Councillor workshop 24.9.  (VAT £12.00)`
72.00



1371  Mr. B. Branson, August salary
97.89


1372  Mr. I. King, August salary
81.38


1373  Miss J. Mills, August salary less tax 
285.81



1374  KCC(KCS), litterpicker  (VAT £2.60)
15.59


1375  M. Osborne, Red Barn Gardens, cutting shrubs on track &spraying surfacing 
80.00


1376  Playsafety Ltd, annual play area inspection (VAT £17.40)
104.40


1,720.82


Receipts  None

Forthcoming payments in September

Mr. B. Branson, September salary
97.89


Mr. I. King, September salary
81.38


Miss J. Mills, September salary less tax 
285.81


Mr. C. McBarnet, felling dead elm tree in JPF
100.00


Audit Commission, audit fees for 2011/12 (VAT £27)
162.00


Kent Highways, 2 salt bins, 3 refills salt + concrete bases (VAT £220)    “           “
1,320.00*


*when work completed


Receipt expected at end of September


ABC, second half of precept/concurrent functions grant
6,655.00  

VAT yet to be claimed  (not including KCC invoice for salt bins)
152.91





Transfer 23.7. from 14 Day to CD account 
1,000.00

Bank reconciliation with cash book record 1.4.12 – 12.9.12

Co-op Bank Community Directplus account (statement 247 to 31.8.)
504.96
Co-op Bank 14 day account (bank statement 82 to 11.7.12 less transfer)
27,456.76 
    
27,961.72

Less unpaid cheques (1370-1374)
-435.67

27,526.05
Less petty cash owing to Clerk at 31.3.12
-14.99
Balance at 12.9.12
27,511.06   

Add payments from 1.4.12 to 12.9.12
5,205.53

32,716.59 

Balance carried forward from 2012-2013
23,704.83   

Add receipts from 1.4.12 to 12.9.12
9,011.76

32,716.59


It was proposed by PT, seconded by KS and agreed that the above accounts should be accepted.  

(b)       To report completion of annual audit  The Audit Commission had confirmed that “the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.  No matters were drawn to our attention.”  The statutory notice etc. about how to inspect copies of the Annual Return had been put on the website and a copy of the annual statement put on the notice boards. The AC had also confirmed that Littlejohn LLP will be the PC’s external auditor for the next 5 years.
(c)       To report cost of trimming JPF hedge & weedkiller for surfacing  This was reported as being necessary at the last meeting.  Red Barn Gardens quoted £80 for the work.  Cllrs. had approved this.
(d)      To decide on any work to JPF arising from annual inspection  The Playsafety report was sent to Cllrs. by e-mail on 21.8.  PT would check the JPF equipment in case action was required.
(e) 
To report cost of purchasing a litterpicker  Mr. King had needed a new one.  The Clerk ordered this at a cost of £12.99 + VAT 
(f)       To report on cost of Cllr. attending KALC Dynamic Councillor workshop 24.9.  KALC was to run this training session on 24.9.  GM will attend.  Payment of £60 + £12 VAT had been authorised during the recess.  The training budget for this year is £195, none of which had been used so far.

(g) 
To report cost of laying cross-hatched yellow lines on entrance to footpath near Shop and JPF  KS confirmed that the materials to lay down the lines on the footpath entrance near the shop would be less than £100.  He was authorised to purchase these so that the job could be done as soon as possible.  The Clerk had e-mailed twice to Mr. Holloway of ABC re. permission to put lines down on a space near the JPF entrance, but no response had been received.
(h)
To report any progress on leasing of Eurostar Meadow  GF had still to ring Mr. Oakley to see if there was anyone else in HS1 the PC could liaise with to speed up negotiations.

(i) 
To report on final cost of Diamond Jubilee celebrations in Mersham   GF will get the information and report at the next meeting.

9.
Planning
(a)
To report and discuss new applications, ABC decisions, appeals & consultations


Homebase, Unit 2, Ashford Business Park  Recladding of the existing Homebase unit (S)

Directline Structures, Orbital House, Moat Way  Variation of condition 3 of 07/00722 to increase the permitted number of parking spaces to 51. (S)

Stonelees, Laws Lane  Conversion of barn into residential for occupation by a carer (S)
3 Glebelands  Proposed two storey rear extension and single storey cat slide extension incorporating velux windows to serve first floor. (S if 2 off-street parking places retained & neighbours do not object)

Ransley House, Kingsford St.  Two-storey rear extension & single-storey porch. (S)
Ransley House, Kingsford St. Change of use of detached utility land to residential for the erection of a sectional garage. (S)

Chequer Tree Paddock, Colliers Hill  Replacement access & new hard standing in front of existing stables. (AC)  There were concerns about road safety.  Cllrs. would look at the site of proposed access so that the PC’s comments could be posted before the deadline on 24.9.

 ABC applications granted  

Mardan, Kingsford St.  Extension to kitchen. Received during the recess.  KS had DPI and did not take part in the consultation. (S)

Lynwood, Bower Road  Erection of a front extension & the conversion of garage to form a study. (S)

Land at Cheesemans Green  Variation of Condition 32 of outline planning permission 02/00278/AS. Addendum to the Environmental Statement (NC)

Bliby Business Centre  Extension & improvement of existing industrial/warehouse units,demolition of existing sub-standard units & erection of replacement industrial/warehouse units and alterations to access and parking, turning areas & landscaping. (S) 
Monchique, Bower Road Single-storey extension to provide garage and internal alterations (S)

West Eaton, Kingsford Street  Roof conversion to form one bedroom and a shower room (S)

Application for Lawful development certificate refused
Unit 9, The Glenmore Centre, Moat Way  Existing use - extension of existing mezzanine floor (NC)

Appeal submitted to Planning Inspectorate
Annexe at Mersham Manor  Alterations & extension to annexe. (S)
(b)
To discuss pre-planning application to ABC for housing in field behind Village Hall   Regarding the proposal described under item 4 at the beginning of the meeting, the Chairman asked Cllrs. to consider if they would support the scheme if an application was submitted in view of the fact that it promised benefits for the village in terms of affordable housing and land for an extension to the VH. 

Cllr. Bartlett had warned earlier in the meeting that support for the proposed development would set a precedent and make it difficult for the PC to resist proposals from other developers in future. 

A vote was taken and the majority was against giving support to the proposal for this reason (6 to 2). 
(c)
To report information from ABC re. Sevington employment site U19  Mr. Alderton had informed Cllr. Bartlett that AXA wish to make a planning application for the Sevington land (Site U19) by the end of 2012.  They are also hopeful that they may have a major multi-national as a potential anchor tenant for a distribution centre.  The suggestion is that AXA would fund (in whole or part) an interim scheme for J10A.  There is a workshop session on 3.10. to explain progress on the Masterplan for the Ashford Commercial Quarter, and the emerging proposals from AXA at Sevington.  However, this is only for Borough Cllrs. and the PC had not yet been given any information on the latest proposals.

Cllr. Bartlett felt that the PC should have been invited to the meeting and it was agreed that the Chairman should write to the Leader of ABC asking for an invitation.

(d)
ABC’s ‘Local Plan to 2030 - Jobs Growth and New Homes’ and ‘Plan-It Ashford consultations’

Mr. Cole, ABC’s Planning Policy Manager had written asking for communities to let him know about any particular local issues that should be addressed over the next 15 years as part of the new Local Plan to 2030’ preparation process.  His letter, the Plan-It Ashford information and statistics for Weald East had been sent to Cllrs.  Public consultation was also in progress on jobs growth and new homes and a leaflet and questionnaire are available on line.
10.
Highways & footpath matters

(a)
Re-surfacing   Cllr. Wickham had told the PC that KCC had decided to release £6M to resurface roads in the County and he had been asked to identify any roads or footpaths in particular need in his Division.  The Clerk had told him about the poor state of Colliers Hill Road from Chequer Tree junction towards Broad Oak.
(b)
Highfield Lane closure  A complaint had been received from a Volunteer Ranger for Sustrans in which he complained about the roadworks affecting pedestrians, cyclists, etc.  As JOH had pointed out, it is the local residents who are really being inconvenienced.  South East Water did non consult them or the PC while the work was in the planning stage.  
(c)
PROW definitive map update  The current version of the PROW definitive map is quite old now and many changes have taken place over the years.  All modifications that KCC is aware of have been incorporated in a new map, a draft of which can be viewed on line.  If the physical route of a path on the ground does not follow the correct legal line, it will not be possible to amend the new map unless it can be demonstrated to KCC that they have interpreted the alignment incorrectly from the current map or that there is a Public Path or Definitive Map Modification Order that they have not incorporated or interpreted incorrectly.  Any comments have to be submitted before 19.10.  
11.
Borough Cllrs. reports

Cllr. Davey was unable to attend.  Cllr. Bartlett had given his report under items concerned with planning.

12.
Reports
(a)
Village Hall Committee  The next meeting is on 8.10.

(b)
School Management  GF had no items to report.
(c)
Mersham Junior Playing Field & Millennium Green  Bramble control had been requested by residents on both fields.  The PC had accepted a quote from Red Barn earlier in the year for "cutting back overgrown shrubs, cutting lower branches of various trees to lift the canopy, spraying paths and grass with weedkiller and clearing any overgrown areas" on the Millennium Green.  However, cutting back the blackberry in the JPF would be an additional job. Cllrs. had responded by e-mail that the Clerk should ask Mr. Osborne to deal with the bramble problem on both Greens.  She was also asked to check what had been done so far on the MG.  
(d)
Sevington Area Management   North & South wards  Nothing to report.

(e)
Tree Wardens  Nothing to report.
(f)   
KALC Ashford Area meeting on 18.7.  GF had attended.  Localism had been discussed and after the meeting, it had been confirmed by ABC that funding for Localism pilot schemes is only guaranteed for 3 and not 5 years.  Furthermore, the right to withdraw at any time is only in regard to the pilot schemes, and is unlikely to be the case if the scheme is rolled out borough-wide.  Cllrs. thought that this would deter many parishes from participating in case they were eventually left with bills for services which were not reimbursed.
(g)
Parish Forum meeting on 25.7  GF reported that localism was also a major topic during this meeting.
13.  
Other items for report   
(a)
Overgrown hedges  RH and KS reported that some hedges in Kingsford Street were starting to obstruct the road.  The Clerk asked for specific information about the location so she could report the problem to Highways.
14.
Date of next meeting  Monday, 15th October, 2012, at 7.30 in the Church Room.  
Chairman 
